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Safety & Training Committee

Minutes of the meeting held on

Thursday 21 November 2013 at 1900

at the BPA Office, 5 Wharf Way, Glen Parva, Leicester LE2 9TF
Present:

John Hitchen

-
Chair STC



Martin White

-
Cyprus



Pete Sizer

-
Skydive Headcorn




Chris McCann

-
UK Parachuting (Sibson)




Richard Wheatley
-
BPS Langar




Mike Rust

-
NLSC




Mal Richardson

-
Skydive Jersey




Paul Yeoman

-
Black Knights




Dave Skinner

-
Defford Parachute Club




Ian Rosenvinge

-
Peterlee




Matty Holford

-
Silver Stars




Alex Busby-Hicks
-
Tilstock




Brucie Johnson

-
Blue Skies Free Fall Club




Noel Purcell

-
Target Skysports




Stuart Meacock

-
Hinton Skydiving




Hans Donner

-
Go Skydive






Paul Applegate

-
Chair Riggers Sub-Committee
Apologies:

Dennis Buchanan, Jim White, Maggie Penny, Andy Clark,



Iain Anderson, Dane Kenny, Dave Wood, Phil Collett,



Ray Armstrong, Kieran Brady.
In Attendance:
Tony Butler

-
Chief Operating Officer (COO) 

Jeff Montgomery
-
Safety & Technical Officer (STO)

John Page

-
Vice-Chair STC/Council

Trudy Kemp

-
Assistant to COO/STO
Observers:
George McGuinness, Geraldine McGuinness, Bill Tiplady, Steve Lamb,

Daren Bell, Paul Stockwell, Allan Hewitt, Alec Flint, Colin Stevenson,

Nigel Allen, Gordon Blamire.

ITEM
MINUTE
Declarations of interest
The Chair invited declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda for this meeting.
As a neighbouring Centre to the proposed new PLA/DZ (item 8i refers), Ian Rosenvinge declared his interest in this item.
1.
MINUTES OF THE STC MEETING OF THE 26 SEPTEMBER 2013
It was proposed by Martin White and seconded by Brucie Johnson that the Minutes of the STC Meeting of the 26 September 2013 be accepted as a true record.








Carried Unanimously
2.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE STC MEETING OF THE 26 SEPTEMBER 2013
Page 2, Item 3 – Riggers’ Committee Meeting of 1 August 2013. The Chair reported that at the last STC Meeting, the Riggers’ Sub-Committee meeting minutes of the 1 August had been ratified. However, it had subsequently been noted that, even though the Riggers’ meeting was quorate, the item dealing with Alan Hewitt’s request was not. A paper by the Secretary General had been circulated with the agenda explaining the situation. The Chair stated that therefore, STC may wish to consider approving the decision at Riggers’ item 4 on STC’s own, quorate, authority - rather than ratifying (albeit in good faith) what has since been identified to be an inquorate vote at Riggers. STC had agreed with the decision indicated in the Riggers’ minutes, by unanimously ratifying the minutes at the last STC meeting.

The Riggers’ decision was:

Following further consideration, it was proposed by Ray Armstrong (proxy) and seconded by John Rix (proxy) that Allan Hewitt’s request that the BPA accept his Dutch Master Riggers’ rating and convert it to a BPA Advanced Riggers rating be accepted.

This proposal was defeated;  For: 5 (by proxy), Against: 6 (incl 4 by proxy), Abstentions: 0

The Chair reported that at the Council meeting held on Tuesday 8 October 2013, Council considered a motion to uphold STC’s decision of the Riggers’ Subcommittee to be reasonable in the light of Allan Hewitt’s five year lay-off from BPA rigging. It was a reasonable requirement that, with due regard to maintaining safety after a lay-off of this length, an individual needed to be re-examined to confirm that their current competence continued to meet the requirements for the relevant ratings to be reinstated.

Council had agreed that Allan Hewitt be re-examined in order to gain his Riggers’ rating, but with the addition of a reasonable adjustment as set out below:
“Council noted that Allan Hewitt was currently living in the Netherlands and that he found it difficult to travel to other countries for reasons beyond his control. Travel to a BPA Affiliated Club or Centre, or rigging facility run by a BPA Rigger, would normally be required for a re-examination. There was no such facility in the Netherlands. Council therefore decided on a reasonable adjustment, and offered Allan Hewitt the option, at his own expense and subject to the availability of rigger examiners, for the examiners to go to him the Netherlands rather than for him to go to them outside the Netherlands.”
The Chair reported that a paper from Allan Hewitt received that afternoon had been tabled to those present.  Allan had listed a number of points in relation to the way he felt his request had been dealt with and his belief that the current BPA Operations Manual had not been followed in relation to the reinstatement of his Riggers rating.

Allan Hewitt was present this evening and had asked to address members of STC regarding his paper.  Allan Hewitt spoke to his paper, after which he asked STC to stand by and support his interpretation of the BPA rules and regulations, and allow his renewal request to be processed by the BPA to reinstate his Advanced Riggers’ qualification.

The COO then responded to the points Allan Hewitt had raised and stated that Allan appeared to be under the impression that if a Rigger rating had lapsed for 5 years it could be renewed. The COO stated that this was not in fact the case and if a rating was not renewed, it was deemed to have lapsed. Though, as was custom with Instructor ratings, Riggers were also given 6 months in which to renew.  However, they could not rig or instruct until these ratings had been renewed.
Following further consideration, it was proposed by Brucie Johnson and seconded by Alex Busby-Hicks that the decision made in Item 4 of the Riggers’ Subcommittee minutes of the meeting of the 1 August 2013 regarding Allan Hewitt be approved, even though the item was inquorate, but had been made in good faith. 














Carried Unanimously
Following a request for clarification with regard to Allan Hewitt, the COO stated that if Allan wishes to regain his Rigging rating, he would need to attend the appropriate BPA Rigging Course for evaluation by two BPA Rigger Examiners. If he was unable to do this, then
Allan Hewitt be given the option, at his own expense, of two BPA Rigger Examiners travelling to him in the Netherlands for the purpose of evaluating him.
Page 7, Item 7 – Updated STC Terms of Reference.  The COO reported that at the last STC meeting new STC Terms of Reference (ToR) had been agreed. He stated that since then there had been a few minor amendments made. The amended ToRs had been circulated last last week with the amendments highlighted. The amended STC ToR needed to be accepted, along with amended Riggers’ Sub-Committee ToR, which had been accepted that afternoon at the Riggers’ meeting with a minor alteration to the previously circulated draft, a copy of which had also been tabled to those present for information.
It was proposed by Martin White and seconded by Pete Sizer that the amendments to the STC and Riggers’ Sub-Committee ToRs be accepted.
 







Carried Unanimously
3.
RIGGERS’ SUB-COMMITTEE MEETING OF THE 26 SEPTEMBER 2013

There being no matters arising, it was proposed by Paul Applegate and seconded by Pete Sizer that the Minutes of the Riggers’ Sub-Committee meeting of the 26 September 2013 be accepted.









Carried Unanimously

Paul Applegate stated that he had no items to report from the meeting held that afternoon.

4.
ELECTION OF RIGGERS’ SUB-COMMITTEE CHAIR  
The Chair reported that following the change in the STC and Riggers’ Sub-Committee ToRs, it was now for STC to elect the Chair of Riggers’ Sub-Committee for 2014. He stated that Riggers had discussed the position of Chair of their Sub-Committee this afternoon and had recommended to STC that Paul Applegate be considered for the position.

It was proposed by Noel Purcell and seconded by Chris McCann that Paul Applegate be elected Chair of the Riggers’ Sub-Committee for 2014.

Carried Unanimously
Paul Applegate stated that he was willing to accept the nomination.  The Chairman of STC asked if there were any other nominees, and there were none.  
The Chair stated that Paul Applegate would need to be co-opted onto STC, as he would not be an STC member. He pointed out that co-opted members were non-voting members.

It was proposed by Alex Busby-Hicks and seconded by Stuart Meacock that Paul Applegate be co-opted to STC for 2014.









Carried Unanimously
5.
INCIDENT REPORTS – RESUME  
i)
There had been 10 Student Injury Reports received since the last STC meeting. 8 male and 2 female. Two students hurt themselves during training.  The other injuries were all on landing.

ii)
Since the last meeting there had been 3 Injury Reports received for ‘A’ Licence parachutists or above. 2 male and 1 female. Two of the reports were due to a freefall collision (more details later, under AAD firings).  The remaining injury was on landing. 

iii)
There had been 5 Student Malfunction/Deployment Problem Reports received since the last meeting. 2 male and 3 female. 
iv)
There had also been 19 Malfunction/Deployment Problem Reports received for ‘A’ Licence parachutists or above. 13 male and 6 female.  

v)
Since the last STC there had been 7 Tandem Injury reports received, including two to the Tandem Instructors. 4 male and 3 female.

vi)
There had also been 9 Tandem Malfunction/Deployment Problem reports received.  

vii)
There had been 3 reports received of AADs firings. One was the result of a freefall collision (mentioned earlier). The jumpers were taking part in a 12-way FS jump. Two of the jumpers collided, one who had 2000+ jumps, bruised his shin and the other jumper, with 426 jumps, was knocked unconscious. She remained unconscious. Her AAD fired and she landed still unconscious, injuring her ankle. The second concerned a jumper with 29 jumps, whose main pilot chute did not deploy as it got caught on part of her equipment and  her AAD fired shortly after she carried out her reserve drills. The third concerned a jumper whose FXC fired. The jumper, with 24 jumps, stated that he deployed at 3,000ft. The AAD possibly misfired.  

viii)
Sixteen reports had been received of ‘off landings’, including 4 Tandems.

ix)
One report had been received of a display misfire. The jumper, with 370 jumps, broke an ankle after a hard landing.

x)
One report had been received of a pilot who did not secure the fuel filler cap prior to take-off and had to land with all on board  after fuel was seen streaming from the wing.

6.
PROPOSED CHANGES TO BPA OPERATIONS MANUAL
The COO reported that at the STC meeting of Thursday 26 September and following the Arbitrator’s decision regarding the pilot age rule, it had been agreed that a proposal be put forward for consideration removing the age requirements for pilots. Therefore, it was recommended that Section 9 (Flying), Paragraph 1 (Pilots), Sub-para 1.1.3. (below) be deleted.

1.1.3. Age. No person over the age of 55 years will be accepted for initial parachute pilot training. No pilot will be permitted to fly for parachuting after reaching the age of 70 years.
Following some consideration, it was proposed by Matty Holford and seconded by Martin White that the proposed amendment to the BPA Operations Manual be accepted.
A counter proposal was then put forward by Mike Rust, seconded by Chris McCann that this proposal be considered by the Pilots Specialised Interest Group for their input prior to consideration by STC. 









Carried Unanimously
The COO stated that because of the Arbitrator’s decision that 70 was an arbitrary age, he asked if STC wished to consider other ages within BPA Rules, as the BPA impose various age restrictions. The COO reported that this was put to the DZOs at their meeting on the 5 November, but there had not seemed a desire to consider this at this time. 

Following some consideration, it was felt by those present that each case should be looked at individually, but that this should wait until the outcome of the discussions of the Pilots’ SiG on initial parachute pilot age training.

7.
INSTRUCTOR COURSE
The Association wished to thank Target Skysports for hosting the Instructor course that had taken place from the 4 – 7 November. There had been a typographical error in the report and should have stated that Noel Purcell was Target Skysports instead of NLSC. A copy of the Course report had been circulated with the agenda and was for information only.  

8.
PROPOSED NEW PLA/DZs
i)
A proposal from Dave Skinner had been circulated with the agenda requesting that Defford Croft Farm Airstrip, Nr Defford, Worcestershire, WR8 9BN, be cleared for parachuting. 

It was proposed that the site be cleared for Tandem and ‘C’ Licence jumpers. That parachuting will be limited to one group (Tandem pair and videographer) per pass, or if two groups jump per pass, there will be at least 1,000ft of separation on deployment per group.



Dave Skinner was present at the meeting and provided further details of his request.

The Chair reported that the DZ/PLA had been inspected by the STO and the COO on the 1 November 2013 and that they both supported the proposal.  However, before any other type of parachuting activities other than the above, STC’s approval would be required. 

It was proposed by Martin White and seconded by Matty Holford that the above request be accepted.
For: 13

Against:  0
   Abstentions:  2 (Ian Rosenvinge & Brucie Johnson)

Carried
ii)
A request from Jon Bradley had been circulated with the agenda requesting that Durham Tees Valley Airport, Darlington, Co Durham, DL2 1LU, be cleared for parachuting.

It was proposed that site be cleared for Tandem parachutists and ‘B’ Licence parachutists with a minimum of 100 jumps.

The Chair reported that the DZ/PLA had been inspected by the STO and the COO on the 3 November 2013 and that they both supported the proposal, but before any other type of parachuting activities other than the above, STC’s approval would be required. 


It was proposed by Stuart Meacock and seconded by Paul Yeoman that the above request be accepted.
For: 13

Against:  0
   Abstentions:  2 (Ian Rosenvinge & Pete Sizer)

Carried
9.
PERMISSIONS 
i)
A letter from Phil Collet had been circulated with the agenda requesting that James France be given a temporary Ground Instructor rating until he was fit enough to obtain a parachuting medical. Phil Collett had stated that James had sustained a fracture to his back, breaking 3 of his vertebrae. Whilst he has been recovering from the injury James had only recently returned back to work and had re-joined the BPA. Phil Collett had provided full details of this request. 

It was proposed by Phill Collett (proxy) and seconded by Martin White that the above request be accepted.

Carried Unanimously
ii)
A letter from Jason Farrant had been circulated with the agenda requesting that Andy Guest be permitted to regain his Instructor Examiner rating, having been an Examiner in the past, by attending one instructor course instead of the required two. A letter from Andy Guest giving a full explanation had also been circulated as part of Jason Farrant’s request. 
Following some consideration, it was proposed by Alex Busby-Hicks and seconded by Ian Rosenvinge that Andy Guest be permitted to attend one Instructor Course in respect of regaining his Instructor Examiners rating, but that this was dependent on the recommendations of the Course Examiners following completion of the Course.

Carried Unanimously
iii)
Circulated to those present was an e-mail from Kieran Brady requesting a six month (until next May) extension to the CSBI rating for Steve Hughes which was due to expire at the end of November 2013. Kieran had stated that Steve attended his CSI course in May 2012, but unfortunately was unsuccessful and was given a six month extension. He had been working well at the DZ every weekend since and hoped to attend the next course at Strathallan in May 2014.

It was proposed by Kieran Brady (proxy) and seconded by Mike Rust that the above request be accepted.

Carried Unanimously
10.
A.O.B 
i)
A paper had been circulated with the agenda by Tony Butler regarding Medical Declarations/Medical Certificates for Ground Instructors and possibly others.

The COO’s paper stated that now that the Association had Ground Instructors it had been brought to his attention that the Operations Manual required all members to hold either a Declaration of Fitness to Parachute or a Medical Certificate. However, the very nature of the Ground Instructor was that he/she may not be fit to parachute. Therefore, in his opinion the current BPA Medical Forms were not suitable.

The BPA Medical Advisor had been consulted, and he had made a number of points, which had also been included in the COO’s paper on this item.

The COO stated that he would like to recommend that until STC come up with a suitable declaration/medical form that Ground Instructors are permitted teach without a Declaration of Fitness or Medical Certificate.

Following some consideration, it was proposed by Mike Rust and seconded by Brucie Johnson that the above recommendation by the COO be accepted.

Carried Unanimously
ii)
The COO reported that the office had recently circulated a notice from Airtec regarding the raising of the CYPRES activation heights.

He stated that generally experienced parachutists no longer deploy to have their canopies open by 2,000ft, but due to the nature of modern canopies the vast majority of jumpers open considerably higher. He stated that the USPA had recently raised their minimum opening height to 2,500ft. and asked STC members if they considered the BPA should do likewise.


Following some consideration, some CCIs felt that increasing opening heights did not really address or solve all the problems, but that the main issue of concern was the importance of educating less experienced jumpers.

The COO stated that he would put forward a proposal concerning opening heights to the next STC meeting for consideration.
iii)
The Chair asked CCIs if they had anyone they wished to nominate for the Mike Forge Trophy (New Skydiver of the Year), they should send details of their nomination to the COO before the end of the year.
iv)
The Chair expressed his thanks to STC members for their support throughout the year and wished them a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year and he also hoped that as many as possible would be attending the AGM at the East Midlands Conference Centre, Nottingham on the 25 January 2014.

Date of next Meeting:

Thursday 6 February 2014




BPA Offices, Glen Parva, Leicester




at 7.00 p.m


25 November 2013
Distribution: Chairman BPA, Council, CCIs, All Riggers, Advanced Packers, CAA, Editor – Skydive,
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